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On fortune's cap we are not the very button...Then you
live about her waist, or in the middle of her favours?...'Faith,
her privates we.—



—SHAKESPEARE
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By my troth, I care not; a man can die but once; we owe
God a death...and let it go which way it will, he that dies this
year is quit for the next.



—SHAKESPEARE



The darkness was increasing rapidly, as the whole sky had
clouded, and threatened thunder. There was still some desultory
shelling. When the relief had taken over from them, they set off to
return to their original line as best they could. Bourne, who was
beaten to the wide, gradually dropped behind, and in trying to keep
the others in sight missed his footing and fell into a
shellhole.

By the time he had picked himself up again the rest of the party
had vanished and, uncertain of his direction, he stumbled on alone.
He neither hurried nor slackened his pace; he was light-headed,
almost exalted, and driven only by the desire to find an end.
Somewhere, eventually, he would sleep. He almost fell into the
wrecked trench, and after a moment's hesitation turned left, caring
little where it led him.

The world seemed extraordinarily empty of men, though he knew
the ground was alive with them. He was breathing with difficulty,
his mouth and throat seemed to be cracking with dryness, and his
water bottle was empty. Coming to a dugout, he groped his way down,
feeling for the steps with his feet; a piece of Wilson canvas, hung
across the passage but twisted aside, rasped his cheek; and a few
steps lower his face was enveloped suddenly in the musty folds of a
blanket. The dugout was empty. For the moment he collapsed there,
indifferent to everything. Then with shaking hands he felt for his
cigarettes, and putting one between his lips struck a match. The
light revealed a candle-end stuck by its own grease to the oval lid
of a tobacco-tin, and he lit it; it was scarcely thicker than a
shilling, but it would last his time. He would finish his
cigarette, and then move on to find his company.

There was a kind of bank or seat excavated in the wall of the
dugout, and he noticed first the tattered remains of a blanket
lying on it, and then, gleaming faintly in its folds a small metal
disc reflecting the light. It was the cap on the cork of a water
bottle. Sprawling sideways he reached it, the feel of the bottle
told him it was full, and uncorking it he put it to his lips and
took a great gulp before discovering that he was swallowing neat
whisky. The fiery spirit almost choked him for the moment, in his
surprise he even spat some of it out; then recovering, he drank
again, discreetly but sufficiently, and was meditating a more
prolonged appreciation when he heard men groping their way down the
steps. He recorked the bottle, hid it quickly under the blanket,
and removed himself to what might seem an innocent distance from
temptation.

Three Scotsmen came in; they were almost as spent and broken as
he was, that he knew by their uneven voices; but they put up a show
of indifference, and were able to tell him that some of his mob
were on the left, in a dugout about fifty yards away. They, too,
had lost their way, and asked him questions in their turn; but he
could not help them, and they developed among themselves an
incoherent debate, on the question of what was the best thing for
them to do in the circumstances. Their dialect only allowed him to
follow their arguments imperfectly, but under the talk it was easy
enough to see the irresolution of weary men seeking in their
difficulties some reasonable pretext for doing nothing. It touched
his own conscience, and throwing away the butt of his cigarette he
decided to go. The candle was flickering feebly on the verge of
extinction, and presently the dugout would be in darkness again.
Prudence stifled in him an impulse to tell them of the whisky;
perhaps they would find it for themselves; it was a matter which
might be left for providence or chance to decide. He was moving
towards the stairs, when a voice, muffled by the blanket, came from
outside.

"Who are down there?"

There was no mistaking the note of authority and Bourne answered
promptly. There was a pause, and then the blanket was waved aside,
and an officer entered. He was Mr Clinton, with whom Bourne had
fired his course at Tregelly.

"Hullo, Bourne," he began, and then seeing the other men he
turned and questioned them in his soft kindly voice. His face had
the greenish pallor of crude beeswax, his eyes were red and tired,
his hands were as nervous as theirs, and his voice had the same
note of over excitement, but he listened to them without a sign of
impatience. "Well, I don't want to hurry you men off," he said at
last, "but your battalion will be moving out before we do. The best
thing you can do is to cut along to it. They're only about a
hundred yards further down the trench. You don't want to straggle
back to camp by yourselves; it doesn't look well either. So you had
better get moving right away. What you really want is twelve hours
solid sleep, and I am only telling you the shortest road to
it."

They accepted his view of the matter quietly, they were willing
enough; but, like all tired men in similar conditions, they were
glad to have their action determined for them; so they thanked him
and wished him goodnight, if not cheerfully, at least with the air
of being reasonable men, who appreciated his kindliness. Bourne
made as though to follow them out, but Mr Clinton stopped him.

"Wait a minute, Bourne, and we shall go together," he said as
the last Scotsman groped his way up the steeply pitched stairs. "It
is indecent to follow a kilted Highlander too closely out of a
dugout. Besides I left something here."

He looked about him, went straight to the blanket, and took up
the water bottle. It must have seemed lighter than he expected, for
he shook it a little suspiciously before uncorking it. He took a
long steady drink and paused.

"I left this bottle full of whisky," he said, "but those bloody
Jocks must have smelt it. You know, Bourne, I don't go over with a
skinful, as some of them do; but, by God, when I come back I want
it. Here, take a pull yourself; you look as though you could do
with one."

Bourne took the bottle without any hesitation; his case was much
the same. One had lived instantaneously during that timeless
interval, for in the shock and violence of the attack, the perilous
instant, on which he stood perched so precariously, was all that
the half-stunned consciousness of man could grasp; and, if he lost
his grip on it, he fell back among the grotesque terrors and
nightmare creatures of his own mind. Afterwards, when the strain
had been finally released, in the physical exhaustion which
followed, there was a collapse, in which one's emotional nature was
no longer under control.

"We're in the next dugout, those who are left of us," Mr Clinton
continued. "I am glad you came through all right, Bourne. You were
in the last show, weren't you? It seems to me the old Hun has
brought up a lot more stuff, and doesn't mean to shift, if he can
help it. Anyway we should get a spell out of the line now. I don't
believe there are more than a hundred of us left."

A quickening in his speech showed that the whisky was beginning
to play on frayed nerves: it had steadied Bourne for the time
being. The flame of the candle gave one leap and went out. Mr
Clinton switched on his torch, and shoved the water bottle into the
pocket of his raincoat.

"Come on," he said, making for the steps, "you and I are two of
the lucky ones, Bourne; we've come through without a scratch; and
if our luck holds we'll keep moving out of one bloody misery into
another, until we break, see, until we break."

Bourne felt a kind of suffocation in his throat: there was
nothing weak or complaining in Mr Clinton's voice, it was full of
angry soreness. He switched off the light as he came to the Wilson
canvas.

"Don't talk so bloody wet," Bourne said to him through the
darkness. "You'll never break."

The officer gave no sign of having heard the sympathetic but
indecorous rebuke. They moved along the battered trench silently.
The sky flickered with the flash of guns, and an occasional
star-shell flooded their path with light. As one fell slowly,
Bourne saw a dead man in field grey propped up in a corner of a
traverse; probably he had surrendered, wounded, and reached the
trench only to die there. He looked indifferently at this piece of
wreckage. The grey face was senseless and empty. As they turned the
corner they were challenged by a sentry over the dugout.

"Goodnight, Bourne," said Mr Clinton quietly.

"Goodnight, sir," said Bourne, saluting; and he exchanged a few
words with the sentry.

"Wish to Christ they'd get a move on," said the sentry, as
Bourne turned to go down.

The dugout was full of men, and all the drawn, pitiless faces
turned to see who it was as he entered, and after that flicker of
interest relapsed into apathy and stupor again. The air was thick
with smoke and the reek of guttering candles. He saw Shem lift a
hand to attract his attention, and he managed to squeeze in beside
him. They didn't speak after each had asked the other if he were
all right; some kind of oppression weighed on them all, they sat
like men condemned to death.

"Wonder if they'll keep us up in support?" whispered Shem.
Probably that was the question they were all asking, as they sat
there in their bitter resignation, with brooding enigmatic faces,
hopeless, but undefeated; even the faces of boys seeming curiously
old; and then it changed suddenly: there were quick hurried
movements, belts were buckled, rifles taken up, and stooping, they
crawled up into the air. Shem and Bourne were among the first out.
They moved off at once.

Shells travelled overhead; they heard one or two bump fairly
close, but they saw nothing except the sides of the trench, whitish
with chalk in places, and the steel helmet and lifting swaying
shoulders of the man in front, or the frantic uplifted arms of
shattered trees, and the sky with the clouds broken in places,
through which opened the inaccessible peace of the stars. They
seemed to hurry, as though the sense of escape filled them. The
walls of the communication trench became gradually lower, the track
sloping upward to the surface of the ground, and at last they
emerged, the officer standing aside, to watch what was left of his
men file out, and form up in two ranks before him. There was little
light, but under the brims of the helmets one could see living eyes
moving restlessly in blank faces. His face, too, was a blank from
weariness, but he stood erect, an ash-stick under his arm, as the
dun-coloured shadows shuffled into some sort of order. The words of
command that came from him were no more than whispers, his voice
was cracked and not quite under control, though there was still
some harshness in it. Then they moved off in fours, away from the
crest of the ridge, towards the place they called Happy Valley.

They had not far to go. As they were approaching the tents a
crump dropped by the mule-lines, and that set them swaying a
little, but not much. Captain Malet called them to attention a
little later; and from the tents, camp-details, cooks, snobs, and a
few unfit men, gathered in groups to watch them, with a sympathy
genuine enough, but tactfully aloof; for there is a gulf between
men just returned from action, and those who have not been in the
show, as unbridgeable as that between the sober and the drunk.
Captain Malet halted his men by the orderly-room tent. There was
even a pretence to dress ranks. Then he looked at them, and they at
him for a few seconds which seemed long. They were only shadows in
the darkness.

"Dismiss!"

His voice was still pitched low, but they turned almost with the
precision of troops on the square, each rifle was struck smartly,
the officer saluting; and then the will which bound them together
dissolved, the enervated muscles relaxed, and they lurched off to
their tents as silent and as dispirited as beaten men. One of the
tailors took his pipe out of his mouth and spat on the ground.

"They can say what they bloody well like," he said
appreciatively, "but we're a fuckin' fine mob."



Once during the night Bourne started up in an access of
inexplicable horror, and after a moment of bewildered recollection,
turned over and tried to sleep again. He remembered nothing of the
nightmare which had roused him, if it were a nightmare, but
gradually his awakened sense felt a vague restlessness troubling
equally the other men. He noticed it first in Shem, whose body,
almost touching his own, gave a quick, convulsive jump, and
continued twitching for a moment, while he muttered unintelligibly,
and worked his lips as though he were trying to moisten them. The
obscure disquiet passed fitfully from one to another, lips parted
with the sound of a bubble bursting, teeth met grinding as the jaws
worked, there were little whimperings which quickened into sobs,
passed into long shuddering moans, or culminated in angry,
half-articulate obscenities and then relapsed, with fretful, uneasy
movements and heavy breathing, into a more profound sleep.

Even though Bourne tried to persuade himself that these
convulsive agonies were merely reflex actions, part of an
unconscious physical process, through which the disordered nerves
sought to readjust themselves, or to perform belatedly some
instinctive movement which an over-riding will had thwarted at its
original inception, his own conscious mind now filled itself with
the passions, of which the mutterings and twitchings heard in the
darkness were only the unconscious mimicry. The senses certainly
have, in some measure, an independent activity of their own, and
remain vigilant even in the mind's eclipse. The darkness seemed to
him to be filled with the shudderings of tormented flesh, as though
something diabolically evil probed curiously to find a quick
sensitive nerve and wring from it a reluctant cry of pain.

At last, unable to ignore the sense of misery which filled him,
he sat up and lit the inevitable cigarette. The formless terrors
haunting their sleep took shape for him. His mind reached back into
past day, groping among obscure and broken memories, for it seemed
to him now that for the greater part of the time he had been
stunned and blinded, and that what he had seen, he had seen in
sudden, vivid flashes, instantaneously: he felt again the tension
of waiting, that became impatience, and then the immense effort to
move, and the momentary relief which came with movement, the sense
of unreality and dread which descended on one, and some restoration
of balance as one saw other men moving forward in a way that seemed
commonplace, mechanical, as though at some moment of ordinary
routine; the restraint, and the haste that fought against it with
every voice in one's being crying out to hurry. Hurry? One cannot
hurry, alone, into nowhere, into nothing. Every impulse created
immediately its own violent contradiction. The confusion and tumult
in his own mind was inseparable from the senseless fury about him,
each reinforcing the other.

He saw great chunks of the German line blown up, as the
artillery blasted a way for them; clouds of dust and smoke screened
their advance, but the Hun searched for them scrupulously; the air
was alive with the rush and flutter of wings; it was ripped by
screaming shells, hissing like tons of molten metal plunging
suddenly into water, there was the blast and concussion of their
explosion, men smashed, obliterated in sudden eruptions of earth,
rent and strewn in bloody fragments, shells that were like hellcats
humped and spitting, little sounds, unpleasantly close, like the
plucking of tense strings, and something tangling his feet, tearing
at his trousers and puttees as he stumbled over it, and then a face
suddenly, an inconceivably distorted face, which raved and sobbed
at him as he fell with it into a shellhole.

He saw with astonishment the bare arse of a Scotsman who had
gone into action wearing only a kilt-apron; and then they righted
themselves and looked at each other, bewildered and humiliated.
There followed a moment of perfect lucidity, while they took a
breather; and he found himself, though unwounded, wondering with an
insane prudence where the nearest dressing-station was.

Other men came up; two more Gordons joined them, and then Mr
Halliday, who flung himself on top of them and, keeping his head
well down, called them a lot of bloody skulkers. He had a slight
wound in the forearm. They made a rush forward again, the dust and
smoke clearing a little, and they heard the elastic twang of Mills
bombs as they reached an empty trench, very narrow where shelling
had not wrecked or levelled it. Mr Halliday was hit again, in the
knee, before they reached the trench, and Bourne felt something
pluck the front of his tunic at the same time. They pulled Mr
Halliday into the trench, and left him with one of the Gordons who
had also been hit. Men were converging there, and he went forward
with some of his own company again.

From the moment he had thrown himself into the shellhole with
the Scotsman something had changed in him; the conflict of tumult
of his mind had gone, his mind itself seemed to have gone, to have
contracted and hardened within him; fear remained, an implacable
and restless fear, but that, too, seemed to have been beaten and
forged into a point of exquisite sensibility and to have become
indistinguishable from hate. Only the instincts of the beast
survived in him, every sense was alert and in that tension was some
poignancy. He neither knew where he was, nor whither he was going,
he could have no plan because he could foresee nothing, everything
happening was inevitable and unexpected, he was an act in a whole
chain of acts; and, though his movements had to conform to those of
others, spontaneously, as part of some infinitely flexible plan,
which he could not comprehend very clearly even in regard to its
immediate object, he could rely on no one but himself.

They worked round a point still held by machine-guns, through a
rather intricate system of trenches linking up shell-craters. The
trenches were little more than boltholes, through which the machine
gunners, after they had held up the advancing infantry as long as
possible, might hope to escape to some other appointed position
further back, and resume their work, thus gaining time for the
troops behind to recover from the effect of the bombardment, and
emerge from their hiding places. They were singularly brave men,
these Prussian machine-gunners, but the extreme of heroism, alike
in foe or friend, is indistinguishable from despair.

Bourne found himself playing again a game of his childhood,
though not now among rocks from which reverberated heat quivered in
wavy films, but in made fissures too chalky and unweathered for
adequate concealment. One has not, perhaps, at thirty years the
same zest in the game as one had at thirteen, but the sense of
danger brought into play a latent experience which had become a
kind of instinct with him, and he moved in those tortuous ways with
the furtive cunning of a stoat or weasel. Stooping low at an angle
in the trench he saw the next comparatively straight length empty,
and when the man behind was close to him, ran forward still
stooping. The advancing line, hung up at one point, inevitably
tended to surround it, and it was suddenly abandoned by the few men
holding it.

Bourne, running, checked as a running Hun rounded the further
angle precipitately, saw him prop, shrink back into a defensive
posture, and fired without lifting the butt of his rifle quite
level with his right breast. The man fell shot in the face, and
someone screamed at Bourne to go on; the body choked the narrow
angle, and when he put his foot on it squirmed or moved, making him
check again, fortunately, as a bomb exploded a couple of yards
round the corner. He turned, dismayed, on the man behind him, but
behind the bomber he saw the grim bulk of Captain Malet, and his
strangely exultant face; and Bourne, incapable of articulate
speech, could only wave a hand to indicate the way he divined the
Huns to have gone.

Captain Malet swung himself above ground, and the men,
following, overflowed the narrow channel of the trench; but the two
waves, which had swept round the machine-gun post, were now on the
point of meeting; men bunched together, and there were some
casualties among them before they went to ground again. Captain
Malet gave him a word in passing, and Bourne, looking at him with
dull uncomprehending eyes, lagged a little to let others intervene
between them. He had found himself immediately afterwards next to
Company-Sergeant-Major Glasspool, who nodded to him swiftly and
appreciatively; and then Bourne understood. He was doing the right
thing. In that last rush he had gone on and got into the lead,
somehow, for a brief moment; but he realised himself that he had
only gone on because he had been unable to stand still. The sense
of being one in a crowd did not give him the same confidence as at
the start, the present stage seemed to call for a little more
personal freedom. Presently, just because they were together, they
would rush something in a hurry instead of stalking it. Two men of
another regiment, who had presumably got lost, broke back
momentarily demoralised, and Sergeant-Major Glasspool confronted
them.

"Where the bloody hell do you reckon you're going?"

He rapped out the question with the staccato of a machine-gun;
facing their hysterical disorder, he was the living embodiment of a
threat.

"We were ordered back," one said, shamefaced and fearful. "Yes.
You take your fuckin' orders from Fritz," Glasspool, white-lipped
and with heaving chest, shot sneeringly at them. They came to heel
quietly enough, but all the rage and hatred in their hearts found
an object in him, now. He forgot them as soon as he found them in
hand.

"You're all right, chum," whispered Bourne, to the one who had
spoken. "Get among your own mob again as soon as there's a chance."
The man only looked at him stonily. In the next rush forward
something struck Bourne's helmet, knocking it back over the nape of
his neck so that the chinstrap tore his ears. For the moment he
thought he had been knocked out, he had bitten his tongue, too, and
his mouth was salt with blood. The blow had left a deep dent in the
helmet, just fracturing the steel. He was still dazed and shaken
when they reached some building ruins, which he seemed to remember.
They were near the railway station.



He wished he could sleep, he was heavy with it; but his restless
memory made sleep seem something to be resisted as too like death.
He closed his eyes and had a vision of men advancing under a rain
of shells. They had seemed so toy-like, so trivial and ineffective
when opposed to that overwhelming wrath, and yet they had moved
forward mechanically as though they were hypnotised or fascinated
by some superior will. That had been one of Bourne's most vivid
impressions in action, a man close to him moving forward with the
jerky motion a clockwork toy has when it is running down; and it
had been vivid to him because of the relief with which he had
turned to it and away from the confusion and tumult of his own
mind. It had seemed impossible to relate that petty, commonplace,
unheroic figure, in ill-fitting khaki and a helmet like the
barber's basin with which Don Quixote made shift on his adventures,
to the moral and spiritual conflict, almost superhuman in its
agony, within him.

Power is measured by the amount of resistance which it
overcomes, and, in the last resort, the moral power of men was
greater than any purely material force which could be brought to
bear on it. It took the chance of death, as one of the chances it
was bound to take; though, paradoxically enough, the function of
our moral nature consists solely in the assertion of one's own
individual will against anything which may be opposed to it, and
death, therefore, would imply its extinction in the particular and
individual case. The true inwardness of tragedy lies in the fact
that its failure is only apparent, and as in the case of the martyr
also, the moral conscience of man has made its own deliberate
choice, and asserted the freedom of its being. The sense of wasted
effort is only true for meaner and more material natures. It took
the more horrible chance of mutilation. But as far as Bourne
himself, and probably also, since the moral impulse is not
necessarily an intellectual act, as far as the majority of his
comrades were concerned, its strength and its weakness were
inseparably entangled in each other.

Whether a man be killed by a rifle bullet through the brain, or
blown into fragments by a high-explosive shell, may seem a matter
of indifference to the conscientious objector, or to any other
equally well-placed observer, who in point of fact is probably
right; but to the poor fool who is a candidate for posthumous
honours, and necessarily takes a more directly interested view, it
is a question of importance. He is, perhaps, the victim of an
illusion, like all who, in the words of Paul, are fools for
Christ's sake; but he has seen one man shot cleanly in his tracks
and left face downwards, dead, and he has seen another torn into
bloody tatters as by some invisible beast, and these experiences
had nothing illusory about them: they were actual facts. Death, of
course, like chastity, admits of no degree; a man is dead or not
dead, and a man is just as dead by one means as by another; but it
is infinitely more horrible and revolting to see a man shattered
and eviscerated, than to see him shot. And one sees such things;
and one suffers vicariously, with the inalienable sympathy of man
for man. One forgets quickly. The mind is averted as well as the
eyes. It reassures itself after that first despairing cry: "It is
I!"

"No, it is not I. I shall not be like that."

And one moves on, leaving the mauled and bloody thing behind:
gambling, in fact, on that implicit assurance each one of us has of
his own immortality. One forgets, but he will remember again later,
if only in his sleep.

After all, the dead are quiet. Nothing in the world is more
still than a dead man. One sees men living, living, as it were,
desperately, and then suddenly emptied of life. A man dies and
stiffens into something like a wooden dummy, at which one glances
for a second with a furtive curiosity. Suddenly he remembered the
dead in Trones Wood, the unburied dead with whom one lived, he
might say, cheek by jowl, Briton and Hun impartially confounded,
festering, fly-blown corruption, the pasture of rats, blackening in
the heat, swollen with distended bellies, or shrivelling away
within their mouldering rags; and even when night covered them, one
vented in the wind the stench of death. Out of one bloody misery
into another, until we break. One must not break. He took in his
breath suddenly in a shaken sob, and the mind relinquished its
hopeless business. The warm smelly darkness of the tent seemed
almost luxurious ease. He drowsed heavily; dreaming of womanly
softness, sweetness; but their faces slipped away from him like the
reflections in water when the wind shakes it, and his soul sank
deeply and more deeply into the healing of oblivion.
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But I had not so much of man in me

And all my mother came into mine eyes

And gave me up to tears.

—SHAKESPEARE






It was late when they woke, but they were reluctant to move.
Their tent gave them the only privacy they knew, and they wanted to
lie hidden until they had recovered their nerve. Among themselves
they were unselfish, even gentle; instinctively helping each other,
for, having shared the same experience, there was a tacit
understanding between them. They knew each other, and their rival
egoisms had already established among them a balance and discipline
of their own. They kept their feelings very much to themselves. No
one troubled them, and they might have lain there for hours,
preoccupied with their own formless and intangible reveries, or
merely brooding vacantly; but whatever remote and inaccessible
world the mind may elect to inhabit, the body has its own
inexorable routine. It drove them out in the end to the open,
unscreened trench which served as a latrine. This is furnished with
a pole, closer to one side than to the other, and resting at either
end on piled-up sods, and on this insecure perch they sat, and
while they sat there they hunted and killed the lice on their
bodies.

There was something insolent even in the way they tightened
their belts, hawked, and spat in the dust. They had been through
it, and having been through it, they had lapsed a little lower than
savages, into the mere brute. Life for them held nothing new in the
matter of humiliation. Men of the new drafts wondered foolishly at
their haggard and filthy appearance. Even the details kept a little
aloof from them, as from men with whom it might be dangerous to
meddle, and perhaps there was something in their sad, pitiless
faces to evoke in others a kind of primitive awe. They for their
part went silently about the camp, carrying themselves, in their
stained and tattered uniforms, with scornful indifference. They may
have glanced casually at the newcomers, still trim and neat from
the bullring at Rouen, who were to fill the place of the dead now
lying out in all weathers on the down-land between Delville Wood,
Trones and Guillemont; but if one of the new men spoke to them he
was met with unrecognising eyes and curt monosyllables.

Outside the tents two or three men would come together and ask
after their friends.

"Where's Dixon?"

"Gone west. Blown to fuckin' bits as soon as we got out of the
trench, poor bugger. Young Williams was 'it same time, 'ad most of
an arm blown off, but 'e got back into the trench. Same shell, I
think. Anyway, it were the first thing I see."

They spoke with anxious, low voices, still unsteady and inclined
to break; but control was gradually returning; and all that pity
carried with it a sense of relief that the speaker, somehow, but
quite incredibly, had himself managed to survive.

When breakfast came they seemed at first to have no appetite,
but once they had started, they ate like famishing wolves, mopping
up the last smear of bacon fat and charred fragments from the
bottom of the pan with their bread. When they returned to camp on
the previous night, there had been tea waiting for them, a rum
issue left very largely to the indiscretion of the storekeeper, and
sandwiches of cold boiled bacon. Bourne had drunk all he could get;
but on biting into a sandwich it had seemed to chew up into so much
dry putty in his mouth, and he had stuffed the rest of his ration
away in his haversack. The other men had been much the same, none
of them had had any stomach for food then, though the sandwiches
were freshly cut with liberal mustard on them; now, though they had
turned dry and hard, and the bread had soured, they were
disinterred from dirty haversacks and eaten ravenously.

Gradually their apathy cleared and lifted, as first their bodily
functions, and then their habits of life asserted themselves. One
after another they started shaving. Bourne and Shem had an
arrangement by which they fetched and carried for each other
alternately, and it was Bourne's job today. There was a shortage of
water, and rather stringent regulations concerning its use. Bourne
had long ago come to the conclusion that there was too much bloody
discipline in the British Army, and he managed to procure, on loan,
a large tin, which had been converted into a bucket by the addition
of a wire handle. He got this more than half full of water, as well
as a mess-tin full of hot water from one of the cooks, and going
and coming he worked round behind the officers' tents, so as to
avoid other companies' lines, and sergeants or sergeant-majors,
who, zealous in the matter of discipline, might have hypothecated
both the bucket and water for their own personal use. Then, out of
sight behind their own tent, he and Shem washed and shaved. They
had not had a bath for five weeks, but curiously enough, their
skins, under their shirts, were like satin, supple and lustrous;
the sweat washed out the dirt, and was absorbed with it into their
clothing which had a sour, stale, and rather saline smell. They
were not very lousy.

They had achieved more of the semblance than the reality of
cleanliness, and were drying themselves when Corporal Tozer, who
knew their value, came round to the back of the tent and looked at
the water, already grey and curdled with dirt and soap.

"You two are the champion bloody scroungers in the battalion,"
he said; and it was impossible to know whether he were more moved
by admiration or by disgust. Shem, whose eyes were like the fish
pools of Heshbon, turned on him an expression of mingled innocence
and apprehension; but Bourne only looked on indifferently as the
corporal, making a cup of his hand, skimmed off the curdled scum
before dashing the dirty water over his own head and neck. Bourne
had no modesty in the demands he made on his friends, and he had
got the water from Abbot, the company cook, by asking for it
casually, while discussing the possibility of procuring, illegally,
a grilled steak for his dinner, preferably with fried onions, which
for the time being proved unobtainable.

"Tell me when you've finished with the bucket, will you,
corporal?" he said quietly, as he turned to go back to the tent
with Shem. Before putting on his tunic, after taking it outside to
brush rather perfunctorily, he looked at the pockets which the
machine gun bullet had torn. The pull of his belt had caused them
to project a little, and the bullet had entered one pocket and
passed out through the other, after denting the metal case of his
shaving-stick, which he had forgotten to put into his pack, but had
pocketed at the last moment. His haversack had been hit too,
probably by a spent fragment of a shell; but the most impressive
damage was the dent, with a ragged fissure in it, in his tin hat.
His pulse quickened slightly as he considered it, for it had been a
pretty near thing for him. Then he heard Pritchard talking to
little Martlow on the other side of the tent.

"...both 'is legs 'ad bin blown off, pore bugger; an' 'e were
dyin' so quick you could see it. But 'e tried to stand up on 'is
feet. ''elp me up,' 'e sez, ''elp me up.'—'You lie still,
chum,' I sez to 'im, 'you'll be all right presently.' An 'e jes
give me one look, like 'e were puzzled, an' 'e died."

Bourne felt all his muscles tighten. Tears were running down
Pritchard's inflexible face, like raindrops down a window pane; but
there was not a quaver in his voice, only that high unnatural note
which a boy's has when it is breaking; and then for the first time
Bourne noticed that Swale, Pritchard's bed-chum, was not there; he
had not missed him before. He could only stare at Pritchard, while
his own sight blurred in sympathy.

"Well, anyway," said Martlow, desperately comforting; ''e
couldn't 'ave felt much, could 'e, if 'e said that?"

"I don't know what 'e felt," said Pritchard, with slowly filling
bitterness, "I know what I felt."

"Bourne, you can take that bloody bucket back to where you
pinched it from," said Corporal Tozer, as he came into the tent,
wiping the soap out of his ears with a wet and dirty towel, and
Bourne slipped out as inconspicuously as a cat. Still rubbing his
neck and ears, Corporal Tozer caught sight of Pritchard's face, and
noticed the constraint of the others. Then he remembered Swale.

"Get those blankets folded and put the tent to rights," he said
quietly. "You'd better open it up all round and let some air in; it
stinks a bit in here."

He picked up his tunic, put it on, and buttoned it slowly.
"Swale was a townie of yours, wasn't he, Pritchard?" he said
suddenly. "A bloody plucky chap, an' only a kid, too. I'm damned
sorry about him."

"That's all right, corporal," answered Pritchard evenly. "Bein'
sorry ain't goin' to do us'ns no manner o' good. We've all the
sorrow we can bear on our own, wi'out troublin' ourselves wi' that
o' other folk. We 'elp each other all we can, an' when we can't
'elp the other man no more, we must jes 'elp ourselves. But I tell
thee, corporal, if I thought life was never goin' to be no
different, I'd as lief be bloody well dead myself."

He folded up his blanket neatly, as though he were folding up
something he had finished with and would never use again. Then he
looked up.

"I took 'is pay book an' some letters out o' 'is tunic pocket,
but I left 'is identity disc for them as finds 'im. If our chaps
hang onto what we got, there'll be some buryin' parties out.
There's 'is pack, next mine. I suppose I'd better 'and them letters
in at th' orderly-room. There were a couple o' smutty French
photographs, which I tore up. 'E were a decent enough lad, but boys
are curious about such things; don't mean no 'arm, but think 'em
funny. 'Tis all in human nature. An' I'll write a letter to 'is
mother. Swales is decent folk, farmin' a bit o' land, an' I'm only
a labourin' man, but they always treated me fair when I worked for
'em."

"I suppose Captain Malet will write to her," said Corporal
Tozer. "Cap'n 'll write, surely," said Pritchard. "E's a gentleman
is Cap'n Malet an' not one to neglect any little duties. We all
knew Cap'n Malet before the war started, an' before 'e were a
cap'n. But I'll write Mrs Swale a letter myself. Cap'n Malet, 'e
mus' write 'undreds o' them letters, all the same way; 'cause there
ain't no difference really, 'cept tha' know'st the mother, same as
I do."

"Have you a wife and children of your own?" Corporal Tozer
inquired, breaking away a little.

"Ad a little girl. She died when she were four, th' year before
th' war. The wife can look after 'erself," he added vindictively.
"I'm not worryin' about 'er. Th' bugger were never any bloody good
to me."

He lapsed into a resentful silence, and the corporal was
satisfied that his emotion had been diverted into other channels.
The other men grinned a little as they shook the dried grass-stems
and dust off the groundsheets. When they had finished tidying the
tent, they sat about smoking, without their tunics, for the day was
hot and airless. The corporal stood outside with his eye on the
officers' tents watching for the appearance of Captain Malet. Then
by chance he saw Bourne talking to Evans, who had been the
colonel's servant, and had been taken over in that capacity by the
officer commanding them temporarily, who was a major from another
regiment. Evans, who never in private referred to his new master
otherwise than as "that Scotch bastard', though he had nothing
Scots about him but a kilt, was now idly swinging the bucket, into
which Bourne, Shem and the corporal himself, had washed more than
the dust of battle.

"'E 'as some bloody 'ide, pinchin' the commandin' officer's
bucket," was the corporal's only comment, turning his gaze towards
the officers' tents again. Presently Bourne stood beside him.

"We're on the move, corporal," he announced.

"Who says we're on the move? Evans?" He added the name as an
afterthought so that Bourne might guess he knew where the bucket
came from, and not underrate either his powers of observation and
inference, or his more valuable quality of discretion.

"Evans!" explained Bourne indifferently; "Oh, no! I was only
giving him back his bucket. Evans never hears anything except the
dirty stories the doctor tells the major in the mess. Abbot told
me. He said the cookers were to be ready to move on to Sand-pits at
two o'clock. We're on the move all right."

"Them bloody cooks know what we're doing before the orderly-room
does," said Corporal Tozer drily. "Well, if it's goodbye to the
fuckin' Somme, I won't 'arf' ave a time puttin' the wind up some o'
these bloody conscripts. Seen 'em yet? Buggered-up by a joy-ride in
the train from Rouen to Mericourt, so they kept 'em fuckin' about
the camp, while they sent us over the bloody top; you an' I, old
son; in it up to the fuckin' neck, we was! When they've 'ad me at
'em for a fortnight, they'll be anxious to meet Fritz, they will.
They'll be just about ready to kiss 'im."

Suddenly he shed his confidence, as Captain Malet emerged from
one of the tents, on the other side of the extemporised road,
looking up at the sky, as though he were chiefly concerned in
estimating the weather prospects for the day. Then, rapidly
surveying his company lines, he saw Sergeant Robinson and Corporal
Tozer, and waved them to him with a lift of his stick. Bourne
turned, and going into the tent sat down beside Shem. When he told
them what he had heard from Abbot there was a flicker of interest;
though they were not surprised, for the fighting strength of the
whole battalion was by now little more than that of a single
company. They were to be taken out of the line, fed with new
drafts, and then thrown in again, that was all, except that
whenever the new drafts were mentioned, a certain amount of feeling
was shown against them.

Bourne began to be a little sorry for the new men, though some
malicious imp in his mind was amused by the resentment they
aroused. A draft had arrived the night before the attack,
consisting of men enlisted under the Derby scheme, the first of
that class to join the battalion; and there was some uncertainty
concerning their temper and quality. The question had been, whether
it were better to distribute the men among the different companies
immediately on the eve of the attack; or to leave them out, and
absorb them more slowly afterwards. Probably the commanding officer
had preferred to rely entirely on men already experienced in
battle, even though their numbers were rather depleted, and it
might be argued very reasonably that his decision was right. At the
same time, the new men suffered by it. They were friendless among
strangers, without having been long enough together to form a
coherent unit to themselves; being rather soft, thirty hours in a
troop train, tightly packed in sweltering heat, and then a longish
march from Mericourt, the railhead, had left them dead-beat; not
being borne on the ration strength, they had at first to make shift
for their provisions as best they could; and because there was
nothing for them to do, all sorts of futile and unnecessary
fatigues were invented by those in authority for their especial
benefit. They were bullied even by the details, and stood at the
beck of any storekeeper. All this, of course, was in the best
tradition of the British Army; but after swanking in a service
company at some training camp in Blighty, cheek by jowl with some
of the slightly obsolete heroes from Mons, it was a little
disheartening to find themselves suddenly precipitated again to the
level of a recruit. After all, Bourne reflected, when he had come
as one of a draft, he had been made to suffer similarly: but he had
gone immediately into a show and that had made some difference.
Presently these men would be indistinguishable from the others, and
share their common experience.

Corporal Tozer reappeared in the tent.

"Parade for roll call at eleven o'clock: fatigue order."

There was just a trace more importance than usual in his manner,
and though it was barely discernible Bourne noticed it, and looked
up with his incorrigible smile.

"Got an extra stripe, corporal?" he inquired.

"Don't you worry about what I've got," said the corporal. "You
be bloody careful what you get."
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Is your Englishman so expert in his drinking?



Why, he drinks you with facility your Dane dead drunk; he sweats
not to overthrow your Almain; he gives your Hollander a vomit ere
the next pottle can be filled.
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After dinner, they moved back about two miles to another camp at
Sand-pits. The invaluable and long-suffering draft had preceded
them there, to make straight the ways; but the men who composed it
were ill-regarded, as there was not enough tent-room for their own
shelter, and they paired off, each pair trying to make a bivvy out
of a couple of groundsheets fastened together by string passed
through the eyelets, and then slung on a horizontal pole suspended
between two uprights. Their efforts might have been more successful
if it had not been for a shortage of string and wood. There was
more bustle and life in the new camp, and the men who had been in
action moved about more freely. After roll call a change had worked
in them, the parade had brought them together again; and, somehow,
in talking of their common experience they had mastered it; it
ceased to be an obsession, it was something they realised as past
and irrevocable; and the move to Sand-pits marked a new
beginning.

They were still on a shoulder of the downs; and beneath them
they could see Albert, and the gilt Virgin, head downwards, poised
imminent above the shattered city, like an avenging wrath. Clouds,
apparently of hewn marble, piled up for a storm, and already, over
the distant flats, there were skirts of rain drifting across the
sunlight. An observation balloon, sausage-shaped and thickened at
one end by small subsidiary ballonets, lifted itself, almost as
though it were being hoisted by a series of pulls, out of one of
the hollows beneath them: and then hung swaying in the air, much as
a buoy heaves in a tide-way. High above it some silvery gleams
circled, seen fugitively and lost again, and occasionally one of
these gleams would detach itself from the group and make off,
leaving a little trail of vapour behind it. The men watched the
balloon idly, since there were interesting possibilities in that
direction: it might be shelled, or attacked by hostile aircraft and
set alight, in which case the occupants would have to jump for it;
and then perhaps their parachutes would not open. They were rather
disappointed as it continued to swing there undisturbed. Now and
again, however, an aeroplane would become too inquisitive
concerning other people's business, and then, suddenly,
miraculously it seemed, puff after puff of white smoke appeared in
its immediate neighbourhood; it would ignore these attentions
contemptuously for a time, and then turn away, apparently satisfied
with the result of its inquiries. There was very little excitement
to be found in that quarter either, unless it were by the pilot and
his observer.

"Them bloody chaps 'ave a cushy job," said little Martlow with
resentful envy. "Just fly over the line, take a peek at ol' Fritz,
and as soon as a bit o' shrapnel comes their way, fuck off 'ome
jildy, toot sweet."

He was sprawling beside Shem and Bourne, to whom he had attached
himself for the moment. Having no particular chum, he was
everybody's friend; and being full of pluck, cheekiness and gaiety,
he made his way very cheerfully in a somewhat hazardous world. Shem
was talking to him; but Bourne was occupied with other matters, and
seemed to be interested in the movements of
Regimental-Sergeant-Major Hope, who was at the other end of the
camp.

He was interested for many reasons. At roll call it was found
that there were thirty-three men left in the company, but probably
many of those absent were not severely wounded. Bourne only knew a
few of the men outside his own section by name; and the only two
men belonging to it whom he had actually seen wounded were Caswell
and Orgee, during the last stage of the attack near the station,
when they had been brought down by a machine-gun. They had crawled
into shelter, and eventually a stretcher-bearer had helped them.
Caswell had been hit in the upper part of the chest; and Orgee in
the cheek, the bullet knocking out some teeth and breaking part of
the lower jaw. Some men by him had been hurt by splinters before
they went over the top. One of them, Bridgenorth, had only been
slightly hurt, and had subsequently gone over the top with them,
but later in the day, having been hit again, went back with some
walking wounded.

It was a long business. They had gauged the extent of the losses
suffered by the company as soon as they went on parade. Name after
name was called, and in many cases no particulars were available.
Then for a moment the general sense of loss would become focused on
one individual name, while some meagre details would be given by
witnesses of the man's fate; and after that he, too, faded into the
past. Behind Bourne was a big stevedore from Liverpool, though he
was of Cockney origin; a man called Pike, a rough, hard-bitten
character, with a good heart.

"Redmain" was the name called out; and as at first there was no
reply, it was repeated. "Has anyone seen anything of Redmain?"
"Yes, sir," cried Pike, with sullen anger in his voice. "The poor
bastard's dead, sir."

"Are you sure of that, Pike?" Captain Malet asked him quietly,
ignoring everything but the question of fact. "I mean are you sure
the man you saw was Redmain?"

"I saw 'im, sir; 'e were just blown to buggery," said Pike, with
a feeling that was almost brutal in its directness. "'E were a chum
o' mine, sir, an' I seen 'im blown into fuckin' bits. 'E got it;
just before we got to their first line, sir."

After a few more questions, Sergeant Robinson, calling the roll
in place of Sergeant-Major Glasspool, who had been rather seriously
wounded soon after Bourne had seen him in the German front line,
passed to another name.

"Rideout."

Even though they could not always hear what he said, the other
men would crane their heads out to watch any man giving
information, and the officers questioning him. Officers and men
alike seemed anxious to restrain their feelings. The bare details
in themselves were impressive enough. But under that restraint one
could feel the emotional stress, as when Pritchard told of Swale's
end. It was only after the roll of the men had been called, that
the men were asked if they could give any information about Mr
Watkins, or Mr Halliday.

Of those on parade Bourne, apparently, was the only one to have
seen Mr Halliday after he had been wounded, and Captain Malet had
questioned him very closely. Bourne, like every man who came in
touch with Captain Malet, had a great admiration for him. He was
about twenty-four years of age, with a sanguine complexion, blue
eyes, and fair, rather curly hair. He stood about six feet four,
and was proportionately bulky, so that his mere physical presence
was remarkable; at the same time, the impression he left on the
mind was not one of mass, but of force, and speed.

It was his expression, his manner, something in the way he moved
and spoke, which made one feel that only an enormous effort enabled
him to bridle the insubordinate and destructive energy within him.
Perhaps in battle it broke loose and gratified its indomitable
appetites. This is not to say that he was fearless: no man is
fearless, fear is one of the necessary springs of human action; but
he took pleasure in daring, and the pleasures of men are probably
incomplete, unless some poignancy accompanies them. Just before the
attack was launched, he had climbed out of the trench and walked
along the parapet, less as though he were encouraging the men, than
as though he were taunting them; and after they were back in their
original position that night, he had found that he had forgotten
his ash-stick, and had returned to the captured trenches to get it.
There was nothing deliberate in either of these actions, they were
purely spontaneous. He would not have gone into an attack with a
hunting-horn, or dribbled a football across no-man's-land: probably
he would have thought anything of the kind a piece of sentimental
levity. All that he did was improvised, and perhaps he had more
than his fair share of luck.

Evidently he was very much troubled about Mr Halliday; and
whenever he was troubled, he became impatient and angry, not with
any particular individual, but with the nature of things, and the
order of the universe. Mr Watkins had been killed outright, and
there was no more to be said on that point, except that he was one
of many good fellows. There was nothing perfunctory in that summary
regret; it was keen and deep, but one could not pause on it. The
case of Mr Halliday was different. Bourne had seen him first with a
slight wound in the arm, and had then seen him wounded again in the
knee. Probably the bone was broken. That was in the German outpost
line, and he had been left there in comparative shelter with other
wounded who were helping each other. After that moment, nothing
further was known of him, as they had no information of him having
passed through any dressing-station. Moreover, the medical officer,
after working all day, had taken the first opportunity to explore a
great part of the ground, and to make sure, as far as that were
possible, that no wounded had been left uncollected. Of course
night and the shellholes may not have yielded up all their secrets.
The problem of Mr Halliday's fate seemed insoluble. At last Captain
Malet ceased to probe the mystery. He dropped it abruptly, and
asked Bourne about himself, with a half humorous kindliness; then,
the men having been dismissed, he walked off towards the
orderly-room looking preoccupied and tired.

Shortly afterwards Captain Malet saw Corporal Tozer and asked
him a good many questions about Bourne; and then a little later the
corporal met the regimental, who also asked about Bourne, and added
that he wished to see him when they had moved to Sand-pits.
Corporal Tozer, finding that two separate lines of inquiry were
converging on Bourne's somewhat insignificant person, concluded
that he was to be given a stripe, and he told him so, as they sat
smoking together after dinner, giving him besides a full account of
everything that had been said. Bourne had no ambition to become an
acting lance-corporal, unpaid. He preferred the anonymity of the
ranks. He wished that he had not taken down his crossed guns on
coming overseas, for if Mr Manson had seen them on his sleeve, he
would have been put in the snipers' section, and whatever the
trials and perils of a sniper's life might be, it was solitary and,
up to a point, inconspicuous. Bourne's preferences were irrelevant
to Corporal Tozer, who gave him good advice, which Bourne hoped was
premature.

The conversation flagged for a moment, and then Corporal Tozer
took it up again.

"Captain Malet's not in a very good skin today," he said; "'e
'as to take over as adjutant, temp'ry; and there ain't no bloody
love lost between 'im an' the O. C., I can tell you. An' then,
there's another thing: that bloody old colour-sergeant in the
orderly-room, if 'e got 'arf a chance o' puttin' a knife into the
regimental 'e'd take it, dam' quick, see? Well, you know what
Captain Malet's like. Oh, I'm not sayin' anything against 'im; 'e
knows a good man from a bad un, an' you couldn't wish for a better
officer. But 'e doesn't know 'ow bloody bad some o' the bad uns can
be. When you come to think of it in that way, Captain Malet ain't
got no more sense than a kid at school."

"He's all right," said Bourne dispassionately; "anyway, he will
always take his own line."

"Would 'e take 'is own line wi' the O. C.? Yes, 'e would too;
an' a nice bloody mess 'e'd make of it. The major's only temp'ry
'imself. An' what's a man like who's only temp'ry, an' wants 'is
job pukka? Why a bloody guardsman couldn't please the bugger. You
take a corp'ral comin' from the first battalion, or from the
second, same as I did, an' what's 'e think o' this fuckin' mob, eh?
Well, it's a dam' sight worse when you get an officer from another
regiment takin' command o' the battalion. 'E's been cribbin'
everything. 'E's asked Brigade already to send 'im an officer
competent to take over the duties of adjutant. Captain Malet don't
want the adjutant's job; but 'e don't want Brigade to think he'll
never make anything better'n a good company officer, does 'e? The
colour-sergeant's just goin' to sit back, an' let 'im get on with
it. 'E's due for 'is pension, an' 'e's tryin' to work 'is ticket.
Then there's the regimental.'

"Well, nobody can teach the regimental his job," said Bourne,
decisively.

"I'm not sayin' anything against 'im," said the corporal. "E's a
friend o' yours, though I can't say I'm sweet on 'im myself. I
don't mind a man bein' regimental, but 'e gives 'imself too many
bloody airs, thinks 'imself more class than most of us, an' tries
to talk familiar to officers as don't know enough to keep 'im in
'is place. I'm not worryin' about 'im. But what's goin' to 'appen
if 'e an' the colour-sergeant start scrappin' in the
orderly-room?"

The thought of a scrap in the orderly-room gladdened Bourne's
jaded soul, and he had laughed softly to himself. The corporal got
up, dusted bits of dead grass from his trousers, and they put their
kit together for the move.



Now, listening a little distractedly to Shem and Martlow, while
watching the approach of the regimental-sergeant-major, Bourne
turned over these matters in his mind. He did not doubt for a
moment that Tozer had told him all this so that he could drop a
hint to the regimental if he thought fit; and Tozer was a decent
man, who wasn't trying to work off a grudge, or make mischief. The
position of affairs was very much as the corporal had described it,
but Bourne saw it from a slightly different angle. He had had it on
the tip of his tongue, more than once in the course of the
conversation, to tell the corporal that Major Blessington was a
gentleman, and, whatever his private feelings for Captain Malet
might be, would do nothing that was not honourable; but he had
wisely refrained, for fear of seeming to imply that the corporal's
standard of conduct in these matters was necessarily inferior
because it was different. After all, honour, in that connection, is
only an elaborate refinement of what are the decent instincts of
the average man, and in the process of its refinement, perhaps
there is a corresponding finesse thrown into the other scale as an
off-set.
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